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March 28, 2013
The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
Section 5 of Ordinance 17143 adopting King County Metro Transit’s (Metro) Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021 (Strategic Plan) requires that an annual service guidelines report of Metro's transit system be transmitted to the  King County Council for acceptance by motion.

Per this requirement, I am pleased to submit the enclosed motion to accept the King County Metro Transit 2012 Service Guidelines Report. Metro’s service guidelines define a transparent process using objective data to help the agency make decisions about adding, reducing and changing transit service. The 2012 report demonstrates Metro’s commitment toward building a more cost effective transit system that balances priorities to keep King County moving. These priorities specifically include service productivity, geographic value and social equity.  
This report reveals that a significant level of service investment is needed in certain corridors to help reduce crowding, improve schedule reliability and generally keep up with demand. In fact, Metro should ideally be growing by nearly 10 percent just to achieve these objectives. 
Unfortunately, the current financial outlook for Metro is deeply uncertain. Without additional funding, Metro is facing one of its biggest financial challenges ever with an annual budget shortfall of $75 million. This amount is needed just to maintain current levels of service. Given the size of this shortfall, Metro will have to cut service by as much as 600,000 annual hours, or approximately 17 percent of the system beginning in the fall of 2014 consistent with the adopted 2013/14 budget. In the spirit of transparency, this report illustrates what service could be lost in a major service reduction such as this.
In addition to the basic requirements outlined in Ordinance 17143, the 2012 Service Guidelines Report includes several changes from the previous report. Below are highlights of those changes, including:
· Report re-design:  The report has been redesigned to better communicate how the guidelines analysis is conducted and how it is used to change, reduce or add transit service. 

· Updated corridor designations where additional investment is needed:  Specifically, section two of the report identifies 334,300 hours needed to improve corridors that are below target service levels and to improve service quality. This is a decrease from 2011 when there were approximately 400,000 annual hours of need identified, and reflects the significant effort Metro made to reinvest system resources in corridors below target service levels. Moreover, as mentioned above, the level of investment still needed in certain corridors illustrates that Metro should ideally be growing the system by nearly 10 percent just to achieve these service levels.
· Using the guidelines to face a major funding shortfall:  These sections describe how Metro would use the guidelines to reduce service, including an illustration of how individual routes would be affected given the impacts associated with a major service reduction. 

Despite all of the good work Metro has done to become a more productive and balanced transit system, the financial challenges ahead, if not properly solved, will threaten much of this progress. Section 3 of this report describes the priorities for reducing service based on a combination of factors. This includes a list of bus routes at risk for potential reduction because they do not meet the performance thresholds outlined in the service guidelines. A service reduction of up to 600,000 hours would negatively affect all of these routes and many of the higher performing routes as well.
For this reason, Section 5 of this report provides an illustration of the impacts associated with large scale service reductions using the guidelines as the basis for determining how and where service should be eliminated, reduced or restructured. As an order of magnitude, a reduction of 17 percent of the system could affect as many as 70 percent of Metro’s routes.  This level of reduction would negatively affect a majority of Metro riders. Impacts would include fewer travel options for riders, more crowded and less reliable buses.  

Metro service is a vital component of the region’s integrated transportation system. A reduction of this scale would disrupt the entire public transportation network, impact communities across King County and result in worse traffic congestion.  Fifty-five percent of Metro’s riders take the bus to work or school and many of these riders may not be able to get to their jobs or schools. Additionally, those who are most dependent on transit would have fewer mobility options to access important health and human services.  
King County Strategic Plan and Climate Action Plan Compliance:  The service guidelines report will help King County residents understand how Metro is making the best use of the County’s transit resources to deliver high-quality services that get people where they want to go. The report will help the County show progress toward the goals of the King County Strategic Plan as well as the Equity and Social Justice Initiative. The eight County goals of safety, human potential, economic growth, environmental sustainability, service excellence, financial stewardship, public engagement and transparency and quality workforce are mirrored in Metro’s Strategic Plan for Public Transportation. 

The service guidelines report also supports the objectives and strategies of the King County Strategic Climate Action Plan, particularly related to the Transportation and Land Use goal area of the plan. The report illustrates how Metro is encouraging the increased use of public transit and reducing the need for driving by improving the effectiveness and productivity of bus service, investing service where the most people ride and improving the reliability and efficiency of service.

It is estimated that this report required 1,000 staff hours to produce, costing $60,000. The estimated printing cost for this report is $700.
Thank you for your consideration of this motion. If you have any questions, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1619 or email kevin.desmond@kingcounty.gov.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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